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Meeting Called to Order
Arnetta Woodson called to order at 11:45 am.  Meeting participants were introduced.

Approval of ICC Minutes

Bruce Orr motioned to approve the minutes, Randall Wimberley seconded.

Parent Presentation- Tara Turcotte-Leyanna
Tara is currently a student at Delaware State University.  She has two children, a seven year old daughter and a four year old son.  Her daughter attends a school program for gifted children; her story today is about her son, Connor.  He was born after a difficult pregnancy and was transferred to the NICU immediately after birth.  After he was discharged, home health nurses visited the home for approximately three weeks.  Tara noticed that his motor skills appeared delayed, but her pediatrician said that she should just give him a little more time.  Tara let more time pass but could see no progress being made.  At 24 months old, Tara returned to the pediatrician and insisted on a referral to “somewhere.”  Connor was not speaking or crawling up stairs, could not ride a tricycle, and would not make eye contact.  The pediatrician suggested she contact Child Development Watch (CDW) herself.  The evaluation indicated that he was severely developmentally delayed in all areas but cognitive, and she was asked why she did not come in sooner.  She was concerned that he was recommended for speech therapy only; he was not recommended for occupational therapy or any self-help/adaptive assistance. She was also surprised when CDW only provided literature on the other areas of delay.  Tara was satisfied with the speech therapist at Easter Seals.  She was the individual who had noticed that her son displayed autistic behaviors; however, CDW would not make a referral for an evaluation.  At his third birthday, he received another full evaluation and was found to be age appropriate, so he did not transition to the school district.  Tara took him to the Charleton School where he was evaluated for Autism; however, the test indicated that he did not demonstrate Autistic tendencies.  Tara comes to ICC today to share her feeling that there are some children that are “falling through the cracks” and are not receiving services because the disabilities are not obvious.

ICC thanked her for sharing her story.  Participants offered suggestions on future medical visits (i.e. sending a list of concerns to his neurologist), and suggested she share evaluations with the school district prior to kindergarten.     
Update on Tracking and Assessing Low- Birth weight Infants
Dr. Carlos Duran and Rich Maichle have been collecting data on low- birth weight (LBW) babies between 1000-1250grams.  July 2006 revised eligibility criteria recommended to only track and monitor babies’ condition with birth weights between 1000-1250 grams unless delays are identified. If delays are identified, the child will then become eligible for Part C services.  Dr. Carol Owens has also been monitoring these cases for CDW SHS.
Sara Myers shared data provided to her on children from Kent and Sussex Counties. From September 2005 to September 2006, there were eighteen children with birth weights between 1000-1250grams.  All of these children received assessments through Child Development Watch (CDW).  Of those eighteen children, only three became Part C eligible, none of which were eligible due to low birth weight concerns.  
Rosanne Griff-Cabelli thought that there were approximately thirty children in New Castle County.  She thought that approximately 15% of these LBW babies became eligible in the first year based on developmental delays identified through tracking and assessments.
Rosanne recalled that the concern from the ICC was to ensure that these children were being tracked and monitored.  Although they may not be eligible to receive early intervention services, they were still receiving the CDW services of tracking and monitoring, and ongoing communication with CDW.

Rosanne felt that Dr. Duran’s additional input was needed before any recommendations to policy change could be made.  Dennis Rubino proposed that the ICC Executive Committee could make the decision as to not delay going out for public comment. Randall Wimberley suggested that after the Executive Committee reviewed it, an email could be sent out to ICC members for a vote.  Pam Green stated that since the last group decision was to gather the information, and then the information needs to share at ICC before we could move onto the next step.  Rosanne suggested that the data be prepared in a report form; ask Dr. Owens and Dr. Duran or a designee such as Rich Maichle to attend the April meeting to present the data.

Pam Green also requested that the ICC revisit Part C eligibility to include those children with Brachial Plexus.  Her recollection was that the ICC discussed a graduated-type of eligibility where is a child was not ‘recovered’ by a certain age that the child may become eligible or be eligible based on the disability level vs. eligible based on a score on a standardized assessment.  This was more of a concern in New Castle County and Barbara Akenhead had agreed to review some of the cases and tracked over time.  Barb indicated that there were not many instances; however, those children currently eligible who also have Brachial Plexus were very involved.  There have also been a few cases of children born with Brachial Plexus where the condition has resolved on its own.  Rosanne clarified that eligibility for children with Brachial Plexus was not automatic, but eligibility was based on other issues.  
Bureau of Maternal and Child Health Update

Dennis Rubino shared that the previously vacant position of Screening Coordinator was filled.  A Genetics Counselor was also hired. She will specifically be working with the Birth Defects Registry and the Autism Registry.  As of January 28th, an Early Childhood Comprehensive Systems Project Director (Helen Arthur) was also hired. 
There are three new grants in the process:

Lora Lewis, Director of Children and Special Healthcare Needs, is working on a grant that covers from 0-18 years old, and if funded, will look at all children above age three through transition into adult health services.  The concept is a work in progress but the goal is to hire a coordinator for each county to case manage those children that are not otherwise receiving case management and families who are not receiving services who have no where to go.  That coordinator would be an expert in all of the services and will assist in finding medical homes and into appropriate services.  It is a $300K grant each year for three years.  The Birth to Three office was asked for a letter of support.  Rosanne asked for additional information on its connection with the 0-3 population.  Dennis replied that the Birth to Three program was identifying most of the children - Kids Kare was also finding most of the children (up to the age of six); the largest population is in the school system and are those children between 6 and 21 years old.  That is the population that the case managers would coordinate in each county.  The grant would also establish youth advisory groups.  The objectives of the grant are:

1. To have children and youth with special needs be able to access community based services
2. To have children and youth with special needs receive dental screenings and referrals for available dental care services
3. Increase the percentage of families reporting partnering in care of plan development for that age of the population (age 6 - 21)

4. Look at all of the transition to adult heath services
A.I. duPont Hospital for Children maintains that they will only follow children up to age eighteen, at which time the individual must move to adult services in the community. 

This grant will address those families who have children aging out of those services at A.I. duPont Hospital into the health and social services in the community. 
One position in DPH will manage the grant. Services for coordination will be under contract through an RFP. 

It is not a Public Health program, rather HRSA grant, through the Maternal and Child Health Care Bureau. 

The Coordinating Council for Children with Disabilities will serve as the advisory group.
Annual Performance Report—2007 Data, Comparisons with Targets & Improvement Activities

Rosanne reminded everyone that the ICC was the stakeholders’ group for the State Performance Plan and for the Annual Performance Report due to the Office of Special Education Programs (OSEP) on February 1, 2008.  The ICC Executive Committee had reviewed both reports and their feedback was incorporated into the final draft presented today. Rosanne requested the group to provide input and ideas on how the program can balance between requirements and quality. Copies of the overview of the annual report (powerpoint presentation) and a handout of the activities and timelines for each indicator were presented to the ICC along with copies of the reports.  Rosanne, Carol Ann and Sue detailed each of the fourteen indicators, summarizing the data and highlighting any new activities and timelines.
Following public reporting guidelines, both the Annual Performance Report and the State Performance Plan are published on the Birth to Three website.  The data will also be available by region (CDW-North/CDW-South) and this too will be made available on the website.  

Based on the compliance (target=100%) and performance (state determined targets) indicators, OSEP will issue a Determination for the state.  Subsequently, the state will issue individual Determinations for CDW-North and CDW-South.  

To review, the Determinations have been categorized by OSEP as:
1. Meets Requirements

2. Needs Assistance

3. Needs Intervention

4. Needs Substantial Intervention

Delaware’s determination last year was “Needs Assistance.” Rosanne anticipates that this Determination will be made again this year.
For the initial year of issuing Determinations, OSEP did not issue the Determination of “Needs Substantial Intervention” to any of the states or territories.  OSEP has indicated that this Determination category may be issued this year to those states that received the Determination of “Needs Intervention” and have failed to correct noncompliance this past reporting period.

The category of “Needs Assistance” will not be issued for more than two years; “Needs Intervention” will not be issued for more than three years without significant consequences.  Consequences may include conditions imposed to the federal grant, delivery of additional technical assistance (federal training, focused monitoring by OSEP), and reduction of federal grant dollars. 
Suggestions made by the ICC for program improvements include:

1. new program video 
2. review child find/identification activities

3. update delivery methods of Family Rights

4. pursue epidemiological study 

5. review if any regional CDC data available by risk factors
6. distribute statistical report from Annual Child Count at April meeting

Targets for Indicators 5 (Child Find 0-1) and 6 (Child Find 0-3) will need to be revisited at an upcoming ICC meeting.
ICC participants also requested a breakout of the Family Survey percentages to better understand the percentages that were reported in Indicator #4 (Family Outcomes).

Member Sharing

Bruce Orr shared the plans for his upcoming cross-country tour starting February 1st.  He will be meeting with families and organizations on relationships surrounding a child’s IEP.  He distributed a brochure and is currently looking for external support and resources.
Samtra Devard reminded participants that the Coordinating Council for Children with Disabilities is holding their symposuiun on April 16th at A.I. dupont Hospital.  The theme is medical and education transitions. 

Upcoming Meetings

Rosanne shared a list of upcoming topics that will be discussed at ICC meetings:

· Tracking of Low-birth weight term infants 

· Reviewing and resetting Annual Performance Report targets

· Service delivery timelines

· Integrated service delivery model—where are we and what are some of the provisions that can be put in place

· Ideas from the National ICC Meeting—ideas as to how Delaware can move to a more visionary process
Adjournment

Randall Wimberley motioned to adjourn the meeting at 3:15, seconded by Bruce Orr.
Next Meeting:
April 22, 2008 ~ 11:30~3:30, Delaware Technical and Community College, Terry Campus, Dover, room 400A.  A light lunch will be provided.
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